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June 26, 2023

The North Carolina General Assembly
Raleigh, NC 

Re: Vote NO on HB 488

Dear Representative:

The Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning Contractors' National Association (SMACNA) is supported by more than 3,500 construction firms engaged in industrial, commercial, residential, architectural and specialty sheet metal and air conditioning construction throughout the United States. SMACNA’s membership includes thousands of firms specializing in public work projects involving energy saving performance contracting, facility energy management and residential, commercial, public, and industrial energy system service, construction, and resilient as well as efficient retrofits. Based upon our extensive public market contracting experience, including coastal residential and commercial development, as well as complex military projects,  SMACNA and our NC Chapter, SMACNA of North Carolina, strongly oppose HB 488 and urge your no vote when it is considered this week.

SMACNA has been an ANSI Standards Setting organization for many years and follows those procedures to ensure code development is completed in a consensus-based manner. This process enables SMACNA Standards to be adopted and recognized in the Model Building Codes (ICC, IAPMO) and other organizations such as NPFA, ASHRAE, etc. that reference our consensus-based standards. In fact, SMACNA at the request of the North Carolina State Building Code Officials, are presenting a daylong educational program on SMACNA Standards included in the ICC and IAPMO codes in August. Based upon our extensive experience in the building codes and standards policy area, we are strongly opposed to HB 488. 

We are also proud to join other leading national code groups seeking the defeat of HB 488. This misguided legislative effort that risks freezing the residential building code in its 2015 version, until 2031, runs contrary to recent local, state, and national efforts to update construction codes and standards to promote greater building and community resiliency. Only by continually upgrading building codes through the consensus process can codes rationally and effectively protect communities from a greater frequency of natural disaster events this year and those predicted in years ahead for coastal and other vulnerable areas. 

HB 488 would also establish a new residential code committee dominated by a single interest group and give the committee the power to weaken life safety requirements in areas traditionally covered by commercial construction codes. In the last 7 years alone, NC suffered dozens of deaths and $20 billion in damages from Hurricane Matthew and Florence. Currently, according to FEMA, two-thirds of communities facing hazard risk have not adopted hazard resistant codes and standards, and, in recent years, 30% of new construction has taken place in communities with either no codes or codes that have not been updated this century. We know we can expect more frequent and more intense natural disasters in the future and that some will face a more difficult recovery than others. Research shows that natural disasters hit low- and moderate- income families the hardest. Disasters strike with both a physical and a financial shock, and only about 4 in 10 Americans can 
afford to cover an unanticipated $1,000 expense. That’s about one-third of the average FEMA-verified (not actual) losses post-Hurricane Harvey. 

Recently, Ian devastated the Southeastern US and set a record for insured damage from a natural disaster. It is ironic such a proposal would be advanced during the hurricane season following the worst year on record. Further, when considering the imperiled condition of the national and regional flood and wind insurance industries, doing less than possible to improve codes and reduce residential losses seems especially threatening to homeowners and investors in residential properties across NC. Given advancements in codes since 2015 with respect to hurricane/flood mitigation, passive survivability, and life safety more broadly, and the assurance of continued advancements in the years to come, we see this bill as setting an extremely troubling precedent with national implications.

FEMA projects that if all future construction adhered to current codes, the nation would avoid more than $600 billion in cumulative losses from floods, hurricanes, and earthquakes by 2060. The National Institute of Building Sciences estimates that building to modern building codes saves $11 for every $1 invested through earthquake, flood, and wind mitigation benefits, while retrofitting 2.5 million homes in the wildland urban interface to wildfire codes could provide a nationwide benefit-cost ratio as high as $8 to $1. These benefits represent avoided casualties, property damage, business interruptions, first responder and annual homeownership costs, and are enjoyed by all building stakeholders—from governments, developers, titleholders, and lenders, to tenants and communities. Better built buildings minimize repair and displacement costs and economic impacts following natural disasters, reduce the risk of loss, have better ventilation and indoor air quality, and cut energy and water utility bills. 

We understand this highly threatening and counter-intuitive proposal has cleared the House and Senate in a different form but could reach your desk soon. Nevertheless, we urge you to veto HB 488 to prevent such a damaging legislative initiative from reoccurring in the NC Legislature. NC should proceed to join the other states currently revising and upgrading their building codes and standards based upon a private sector and regional/local consensus process involving all reasonable industry partners. Building codes and standards should not be the product of politics, but of a consensus process utilizing engineering and building science expertise.

Our decades of experience and involvement in the development process for national and international building codes and standards only reinforces our opposition to HB 488. SMACNA and NC SMACNA are also pleased to join responsible national and North Carolina leaders from the building community to defend the currently evolving code process.

We strongly urge a NO Vote on HB 488.

Sincerely,
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Stanley E. Kolbe, Jr.
Executive Director
Governmental and Political Affairs
SMACNA
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